BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, September 19, 2022
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen John Cody; Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge.  Selectman Bob Jordan and Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard were excused.  Selectman Mike Yergeau arrived later.

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:15 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion carried 3-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Cody, Gauthier and Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via Zoom.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEALING OF THE NON-PUBLICE MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of September 19, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the September 6, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.

Payroll Manifest for the pay period ending September 15, 2022 in the amount of $153,792.18 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable Manifest for the period ending September 15, 2022 in the amount of $1,408,926.00 ($1,000,000.00-School, $229,358.55-Lagoon project, $179,567.12-Town) was submitted for approval.

Intent to Cut for Fred LeClair Map #32, Lot’s #32 & 32 Mast Rd, and Birch Rd. was submitted for approval.

Intent to Cut for Shandra Sammis Map #16, Lot #29 North River Rd. was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

BUSINESS

POLICE

Purchase Order #443 to Atlantic Tactical for Firearms Training equipment in the amount of $5,825.94 was submitted for approval.  Chief Wallace explained that this was provided for in his budget though it priced out to be another $125.00 due to inflated costs.  Selectman Gauthier questioned the line being used for this purchase and Chief Wallace explained that the money was there for the purchase.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approve Purchase Order #443 to Atlantic Tactical in the amount of $5,825.94.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

Purchase Order #438 to Axon Enterprises for tasers and holsters in the amount of $51,398.34 was presented for approval.  This is a carryover from the last meeting when the Selectmen asked for further information.  Chief Wallace contacted the company and they will honor a 5-year warranty.  Selectman Gauthier stated that he has a concern that the “only” company who manufacturers the tasers is also outdating them in five years.  He felt it was not right.  Selectmen Trombley and Cody agreed.

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to approve Purchase Order #438 to Axon Enterprises in the amount of $51,298.34 for tasers and holsters so long as Axon adheres to a 5-year warranty as of 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion carried 3-0.

FIRE CHIEF – AGREEMENT

The Fire Chief submitted his employment agreement to the Board of Selectmen.  The final agreement has not been approved.

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to table the Fire Chief agreement until next week.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

Purchase Order #444 to Eastern Minerals, Inc. for 800 tons of Winter Rock Salt in the amount of $58,248.00 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approve Purchase Order #444 to Eastern Minerals for rock salt in the amount of $58,248.00.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 3-0.

*Selectman Mike Yergeau arrived at 7:15 PM.

HISTORIC COMMISSION APPOINTMENT

The re-appointment of Jim Rogier to the Historic Commission for a period of three (3) years was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to re-appoint Jim Rogier to the Historic Commission for a period of three (3) years.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

HALLOWEEN BLOCK PARTY 

A large assembly permit for a Halloween Block Party was submitted by Pam Tibbetts.  The event will follow the same format as the past two years.  She has met with Police and Fire who support the event.  The party will be held on Saturday October 29, 2022 with a rain date of October 29, 2022

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approve the Halloween Block Party on Main St. to be held on Saturday October 29, 2022 from 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. with a rain date of October 29, 2022.  Seconded by Selectman Mike Yergeau.  Motion carried 4-0.

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR SEARCH

The ad for a new Town Administrator was discussed by the Board.  Chairman Trombley spoke about his mark-ups which were minor.  One of the highlights being whether or not to include a salary range.  By consensus the Board wanted to add some language that Town Manager experience would be an asset.  Additionally, the benefits offered by the Town should be available on the website.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to place the ad without a salary range.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Discussion:  The Board continued discussing the pros and cons on having a salary range. That conversation led to the motion by Selectman Gauthier and second by Selectman Cody being rescinded.

Motion by Selectman Mike Yergeau to add a salary range to the ad with a range of $80,000 - $105,000 with the ability to negotiate.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.

The Board added that the ad would not be released until January sometime or when the Board advised.

RECREATION BUS

Parks and Recreation Director Nicole Bizzaro recommended that two employees of the School District by added to the volunteer bus driver list for the Recreation Department.  Aaron Dube and Linday Lesiczka are the two being recommended.  They will also assist with the sports team travel.  

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to approve Aaron Dube and Linsday Lesiczka as volunteer bus drivers provided that there is insurance coverage.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.

BUDGET REVIEW – POLICE

Chief Michael Wallace presented his proposed 2023 Operating Budget in the amount of $2,801,180.00.  The Selectmen reviewed the budget with the Chief.  There was considerable discussion.  The Board was provided with an updated budget, Chairman Trombley’s detailed salary line and a line break up list proved by the Chief.

Chairman Trombley suggested that the “holiday” and “earned” time amounts could be broken out however that was not done at this time.

There was discussion on removing the ACO budget from within the Police budget, last year the ACO budget was put into the Police budget.  Finance Director, Lisa Fogg and Town Administrator Dodge advocated for the change.  There was considerable discussion on this topic as well.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to move the ACO budget back to its own budget.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 3-1 with Chairman Trombley voting nay.

Further discussion continued on the ACO budget with the following motion being put forth.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to set the ACO budget at $2,000.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion FAILED 2-2 with Selectmen Trombley and Gauthier voting nay.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to have the Police Department come up with an ACO budget based on the information we now have.  Seconded by Selectman Mike Yergeau.  Motion carried 4-0.

For full details refer to the ETV tape.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Town Administrator Dodge reminded the Board that we are now having weekly meetings.  The Board will convene next week, September 26, 2022 when the Fire budget will have its first review.

The Administrator announced that there will be a “Public Hearing” on October 3, 2022 to accept a Highway Block Grant Aid in the amount of $157,248.07 from the State.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectmen Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier asked if there was any pricing received on a plaque for “Charlie” Goodspeed regarding the dedication of the Mill St. bridge.  Administrator Dodge was going to check with Sandy Goodspeed on signage as she recently got a heavy-duty sign for Conservation.

Selectman Mike Yergeau

No report.

Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody suggested that the Board consider a Work from Home policy.  Administrator Dodge will draft one for the Board to consider.

Selectman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley reviewed the July 11th tape of the Selectmen’s meeting, it had not been uploaded but is available now.  He said it was the most recent discussion the Board had on the highway garage where pricing was discussed and suggesting that engineering costs come out of the ARPA funds.  He encouraged his fellow Board members to look at it.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

No public comment. 

ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Gregory C. Dodge

Town Administrator

_____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman

_____________________________

Mike Yergeau, Selectman

_____________________________

John Cody, Selectman

Selectman Jordan was excused.

Date:  September 26, 2022
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